January 7, 2010
Secretary Ian Bowles
Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs
MEPA Office

Attn: Holly Johnson (holly.s.johnson@state.ma.us)
100 Cambridge Street, Suite 900
Boston, MA 02114


RE: Green Line Extension Draft EIR (EEA #13886)
Dear Secretary Bowles:

I strongly support the construction of the Green Line Extension to Route 16 on the Medford/Somerville line and to Union Square in Somerville and believe its positive environmental impacts greatly exceed the potential negative impacts. However, because of shortcomings and omissions in the design, I cannot support this Draft EIR becoming the Final EIR unless a Supplemental EIR or Addendum is performed to correct the deficiencies. I also request that a Citizens Advisory Committee public process be instituted to help guide these necessary design improvements.

I will be submitting my comments on the design and the Draft EIR in more than one letter, this one concentrating on the extension of the Somerville Community Path and bicycle and pedestrian issues. Thanks you very much for considering these comments.

First the main points on Design, Funding and Construction (followed by details):

· I think that the Community Path design from Lowell St. to Washington St. as shown in Appendix E of the DEIR is excellent. Its implementation will be a great benefit for the Green Line and its ridership as well as an asset to Somerville and the region. As the location of the support facility is finalized, the route of the Community Path from Washington St. to Lechmere in Cambridge should be re-evaluated.
· The DEIR should clearly state that the extension of the Community Path will be designed by MassDOT’s contractors as agreed to in a February 24, 2009 letter from the EOT.

· That for cost efficiencies and technical necessities, the Green Line and Community Path extensions will be constructed as one project and must clearly be described as such by MassDOT.

· MassDOT should commit to work with the City and other State and Federal agencies to obtain the necessary funding to build the Community Path extension as part of the Green Line extensions (as was done with the Linear Park as part of the Red Line and the Southwest Corridor path as part of the Orange Line), including applying for Federal New Starts funding for allowed bicycle and pedestrian access costs.
· The planned amount of bicycle parking is insufficient and pedestrian connections to some of the stations could be better designed. Also, the DEIR does not show at all how bus connections will be made to the new stations. I look forward to those improvements during the final design process.
Now the details:

Funding and the Importance of the Community Path – If funding is not available at the right time such that the Community Path can be constructed along with the Green Line, it likely will never be built as it will cost many times more to construct it as a separate project. The City of Somerville has about $3 million for the $15 - $20 million Community Path extension estimated cost. The reasons that I feels that this request for State and Federal transit funding is reasonable and appropriate are as follows:

· The Community Path will provide desirable off-road bicycle and pedestrian access to the stations, offering superior connections to the neighborhoods (like in Davis Sq. where 60% of the residents use public transportation and thousands walk and bike to the station each day), thereby attracting more riders in a very cost-effective manner. More riders means a greater change of getting federal New Starts funding.
· In the vicinity of Lowell St., Gilman Sq. and Washington St. stations, the Community Path is in integral part of the station access, allowing the Davis Square station success to be replicated.
· The only way the Path can realistically be constructed is together with the Green Line extension.
· Other infrastructure not absolutely needed for the Green Line extension have been included (car drop-offs, redundant elevators and escalators, storage for twice as many Green Line cars as necessary, station fare collection rather than on-board, etc.) So it’s also reasonable that Community Path costs also be included.
· The FTA has recently proposed a policy that “pedestrian improvements located within one-half mile and all bicycle improvements located within three miles of a public transportation stop … may be eligible for FTA funding” http://edocket.access.gpo.gov/2009/E9-27240.htm
· There are at least two transit precedents in the Boston area for community paths constructed by the MBTA transit projects with State and federal funding:

· The Linear Path over the Red Line Paths with the Red and Orange line extensions that were part of the overall transit construction project

· The Southwest Corridor Path alongside and over the Orange Line
There are many recent examples around the country of paths being built together with mass transit expansions:
· The Capital Crescent trail alongside the planned light-rail Purple Line in suburban Washington DC includes trail construction is part of the project and the cost estimates that will be submitted for New Starts funding from the federal government.

http://purplelinemd.com/images/stories/purpleline_documents/deis/deis/10_chapter5.pdf
http://purplelinemd.com/images/stories/purpleline_documents/deis/Conceptual%20Plans%2009%202008.pdf
· Bicycle and pedestrian path alongside the light-rail Expo line in Los Angeles:

http://buildexpo.org/gallery.php
http://metro.net/projects_programs/exposition/feis.htm
· A world-class bikeway was built alongside and integrated with stations on the 14-mile Orange Line BRT corridor in LA: 

http://www.streetfilms.org/las-orange-line-bus-rapid-transit-plus-bike-path/ 
The Somerville Community Path is a critical piece of the following regional and State-wide bicycle and greenway plans. 

· The Massachusetts Bicycle Transportation Plan (page 30 and 45 and Figure 4): http://www.massbikeplan.org/_docs/Massachusetts%20Bicycle%20Plan%20with%20Links%20to%20Graphics.pdf
· The Somerville Community Path as part of the critical 104-mile east-west Mass Central Rail Trail (Figures 4.1 and 4.2): http://www.masscentralrailtrail.org/
· The City of Somerville’s Open Space and Recreation plans list the Community Path

· The Mystic Valley Case Statement for Active Transportation for the Mystic River Communities: http://www.railstotrails.org/resources/documents/whatwedo/case_statements/Vision%20for%20July%2010th%20draft.pdf
· The 2007 MAPC Regional Bicycle Plan - http://www.mapc.org/transportation/trans_alternatives/Bike_plan_PDFs/Bike_Plan_FINAL_version_3-14-07.pdf
Community Path from Lowell St. to Route 16: The MEPA certificate said that the environmental review would include evaluation of continuing the Community Path west of the Lowell St. station to Medford. The study results that were presented (Appendix E of the DEIR) concluded that the width of the ROW was insufficient to provide such a continuous Path. However, since there are some sections where there is enough width; a route, perhaps with connection to local streets, should be studied further. 
Community Path from Route 16 to West Medford: Section 3.2.3 of the RFP said that VHB should study "Using the bikeway/pathway guidelines, consider options for providing pedestrian connections to the West Medford commuter rail station and evaluate the viability and potential impacts of including a community path in this section of the project area." This seems not to have been done but should be. Such a Path would make a transfer connection from Route 16 to West Medford. Therefore MassDOT should plan for a community path to connect the Route 16 terminus to West Medford via an overpass of Route 16, a bridge over the Mystic River and a route along the Lowell commuter rail tracks.
Access to Route 16 Station - The plans in the DEIR document do not show how Green Line riders will safely access the Route 16 station from Arlington and Medford and from the Alewife Brook paths that are being improved as part of a $3.6 million ARRA stimulus project. A multi-use path for pedestrians and bicyclists to the station should be included in the design from the Alewife paths to the station. Please request that MassDOT perform this design.
Bicycle Parking - The amount of bicycle parking presently described in the plans (270 spaces) is very welcome but will be insufficient for the expected number of bicyclist coming to the stations. 270 spaces is only about 1% of the expected ridership. Based on the present parking at Red line stations, bike parking at 3-5% of ridership will soon be needed. Therefore I request that the amount of bike parking be increased to approximately 5% at the Union Square, Route 16 and Lowell St. (major intersection with Community Path) stations and 3% at the remainder. Also, the location of the bicycle parking (where specifically shown in the plans) are good at some locations but not at others. The bicycle parking locations should be as close to as possible to the entrance and in well lit and safe locations. Lastly, bicycle parking should be covered if at possible.

Improved pedestrian and bicycle access – access could be vastly improved at some of the stations by having more than one entrance or access point such as:

· a direct connection from the Gilman Square station to the Somerville High School/Library/City Hall complex)

· the Washington St. station design which seems particularly poor in this regard for riders coming from the west and north. This could be greatly improved by locating the station directly above Washington St. where direct access via elevator would be possible (earlier designs included such a layout).

· station designs (specifically College Ave and Washington St.), where drop-off (kiss and ride) stops are directly in front of the entrance while pedestrian access is a long and involved route.

· Lowell St. station where a direct connection to the platform from the Path coming from Cedar St. would be possible via a safe crossing of one track. MassDOT has said this would not be allowed because of safety concerns even though every light rail system in the US (including in Boston: Longwood stop on the Green Line and Milton and Butler stops on the Mattapan line) allows crossing of tracks for access. Even if MassDOT will not allow this access point at this time, the Lowell St. station platform should be designed for such future access.
· In general, pedestrian and bicycle access should be given higher priority in these “community-based” station designs that motor vehicles connections.

Community Path costs – I understood that the marginal (extra) costs for constructing the Community Path between the stations was to be provided but I don’t see them in the DEIR. They should be provided.
Community Path Route from Washington St. to Lechmere - the Somerville Community Path route should connect the Washington St./Brickbottom station, the Brickbottom community and Inner Belt to Lechmere. The present plans do not make these connections. If the proposed Yard 8 location for maintenance and storage facility is “dropped”, better routes for the Community Path (such as along the Green Line to Brickbottom and over the former Red Bridge location) that do make these connections are possible. The Green Line extension plans should state that this re-evaluation will be done. 

In conclusion, while I realize that a 10% design stage cannot contain all the details everyone would like, I feel that your review should address these many necessary improvements in the Final or Supplemental EIR in order to achieve a first class transit system.

Thank you very much.
Sincerely,

Alan Moore

23 Cherry St.

Somerville, MA 02144

23cherry@gmail.com
